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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
April 10, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Phyllis Kohel, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Robert Reed, Dr. Dianne Sole, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Michael Modica, Dr. George Stone and Dr. Michael Owens.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. John Oliver, Dr. Garrett Lyons, and Sister Ann Michele were unable to attend.

C.
Approval of Agenda

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of March 13, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 13, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.  

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income and expenses for last month. Mr. Charles commented that for the period of March 6, 2008 through April 3, 2008 the revenue was mostly derived from the boys’ and girls’ basketball tournaments, and individual wrestling. Mr. Charles stated that most of the expenses were from the winter tournaments. Mr. Charles commented that he projects that by the end of the year, if spring sport revenue and expense runs true to projected amounts, DIAA would end the year with a $15,000 deficit. Mr. Charles also commented that there are still about $6,500.00 worth of entry fees and dues that are still unpaid and that he has requested Ms. Hurley to send bills out for payment. Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles commented on the 12 requests for sanction and stated that they all have followed the normal process for approval. Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

D.
Approval of 2008-09 DIAA Calendar


Mr. Charles commented the DIAA office has put a lot of time into this calendar to minimize any errors. Mr. Charles explained he was asking the Board members to review it as well and approve it. Mr. Charles reviewed the start dates of the different 2008-09 sport seasons and stated that the fall season begins early along with the winter season. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to table this request so that the Board can have more time to review. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.
E. Scholar-Athlete Scholarship Committee Appointments

Mr. Charles commented that he needed a couple of volunteers to help review the applications for the DIAA/Harry Roberts Senior Scholar Athlete Award. Dr. Sole, Ms. Samonisky, and Mr. Long volunteered to help review the applications. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve these appointments. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.
F. Self-Reports by Red Lion Christian Academy

Mr. Charles explained that this involves two items. Mr. Charles stated that Eric Day, athletic director at Red Lion Christian Academy, self-reported that their boys’ and girls’ basketball program participated in an unsanctioned tournament with Elkton Christian Academy. Mr. Charles explained that Elkton Christian Academy is not a member of their State Association which may have contributed to these errors. Mr. Charles stated that he has discussed this situation with Mr. Day and commented that Mr. Day now understands this rule. Mr. Charles suggested that the school be fined $25 per team. Mr. Charles asked the Board for suggestions on this penalty. Mr. Charles then explained that the second item was that no contract was in place for the games they participated in against out-of-state non-member school. Our rules require contracts be on file with DIAA prior to member schools competing against such schools. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to fine the school $25 for each team for participating in an unsanctioned tournament and fine the school $15 for each team for participating without a contract and that Mr. Day should teach the section regarding sanctioned events and contracts at the new athletic directors conference in August. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
G. Consideration of Baseball Pitching Restrictions

Mr. Charles explained that NFHS Rules require states to adopt pitching restrictions for baseball. Mr. Charles further explained that the only pitching restrictions he could find were in the tournament rules and not listed anywhere for regular season. Mr. Charles commented that the Henlopen Conference and Blue Hen Conference has adopted the pitching limitations for conference play. Mr. Charles commented that he spoke to the current and past chair of the baseball committee and he spoke to Bob Colburn. All told him that these pitching limitation are the ones everyone plays by during the regular season as well. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Colburn emailed them out to all the varsity baseball coaches in the state and told them to make sure that everyone in their programs were aware of what the pitching limitations were. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Colburn recalls the tournament pitching limitation was adopted by DSSAA at some time. However, no record of the Boards adoption can be found. Mr. Charles was asking that the pitching limitations be adopted for regular season play. Mr. Reed expressed his concerns that the pitching restrictions are not sufficient and commented that they should be reviewed. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to accept this pitching limitation for now and refer the issue to the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee as well as to the Baseball Coaches for review. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried unanimously.
H. Consideration of 2008-09 Officials Fees

Mr. Charles commented on a chart that was developed listing the officials fees for the 2008-09 school year. Mr. Charles explained that this chart was based on a formula that was approved by this Board four years ago. Mr. Charles commented that there was about a 2% increase of fees and expected that there would be no increase next year based on the formula used. Mr. Neubauer stated that the DIOC is going to poll the surrounding states to make sure that these fees are in line with this state and will report back at their June meeting. Ms. Kohel made a motion to accept the fees for the 2008-09 school year. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

The Board recessed at 10:00 a.m. and reconvened at 10:10 a.m.
B. Request for Waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.2.4 for K.D.



Bill Windett, athletic director at St. Thomas More Academy, Priscilla Doherty; Kaitlin’s mother, and Kaitlin Doherty were in attendance to present this request. Ms. Doherty requested an open hearing. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 14 were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The mother advised that she understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s mother confirmed their understanding and wished to proceed. 


Mr. Windett explained that Kaitlin Doherty transferred to St. Thomas More Academy from Caesar Rodney High School on March 19, 2008. Mr. Windett stated that after a conversation with Kaitlin and her mother he felt she was qualified for a waiver of the 90 day transfer rule, 1009.2.4.4. Mr. Windett commented that the curriculum at St. Thomas More is a faith based curriculum which is not offered at Caesar Rodney High School. Mr. Windett commented that when Kaitlin enrolled at St. Thomas More, her main concern was about how much time was devoted to prayer, religious study, and community service.  Mr. Windett commented on a letter he received from the Principal at Caesar Rodney High School that stated this change for Kaitlin would be for her best interest. Mr. Windett stated that he felt this transfer was not for athletic reasons but a transfer for religious reasons. Mr. Windett commented that the hardship is that Caesar Rodney High School does not have a religious curriculum to meet her deep religious conviction and personal academic needs. Mr. Windett indicated that Mother and Student could provide more information on the personal reasons for Student’s transfer.


Ms. Doherty thanked the Board for listening to their request and stated that the reason for the transfer was due to the religious curriculum that is offered at St. Thomas More Academy would be an over simplification of the situation. Mother went on to explain the hardship caused by the social issues Student was having at CRHS. She explained that Student had been involved in a relationship that became unhealthy for Student. Despite the Parent’s and school’s efforts after the relationship ended, they were unsuccessful in controlling the older Student’s access to Student. Mother explained the many factors that influenced the Student’s transfer including her desire to reconnect with her spirituality. After a forceful alteration with the older Student at school, the family decided that it would be in Student’s best interest to transfer during the school year and decided under the circumstances, not to wait for the next school year. One of the family’s concern was that the altercation took place in the hallway and the school was not aware of the altercation and did not become aware of it until the Parent’s contacted them. Mother testified that Student had other options other than CRHS but that Student chose St. Thomas More Academy for their faith based program. 


Katie explained how she came to her decision to transfer schools during the school year. She commented that she was very happy with her decision to transfer to St. Thomas More Academy and that explained when she made her decision to transfer she was fully prepared to give up soccer for the school year and that she was satisfied with her decision to transfer regardless of the outcome of the waiver decision. 


Based on the information and testimony provided regarding Student’s hardship, Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 

IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Winter Sport Sportsmanship Report 


Mr. Neubauer commented that he is receiving much better reporting from the officials associations and the number of incidents are down. 


B.
Winter Sport Tournament Financial Report



Mr. Charles commented that he provided detailed financial tournament report for each sports tournament which included where the sources of revenue was coming from. Mr. Charles stated that we have two sources of revenue for ad sales for programs. Mr. Charles explained the Tobacco Coalition Grant, which is $10,000.00, provides$1,000.00 for boys and $1,000.00 for girls basketball programs which helps offset the cost of printing programs. Mr. Charles also commented on the School Climate program which has also purchased program ads. Mr. Charles commented that he would give the Board members till next month’s meeting to review this information. 

III.
Action Items
C. Consideration of E.D. Interim Waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.4.3.1 for Ursuline

As permitted under the DIAA regulations, the school opted not to make a personal appearance for consideration of their waiver request. As permitted by the regulation, the Board considered the waiver request on the documents submitted and Mr. Charles sworn testimony. Mr. Charles explained that he received a call from Susan Heiss, athletic director at Ursuline Academy, informing him of a social, cultural, and athletic event that Ursuline Academy is hosting. Mr. Charles stated that they are hosting two of their sister schools and would involve girls’ lacrosse games between the schools. Mr. Charles explained that one of the schools would have to play two games in one day. Mr. Charles stated that he asked Ms. Heiss to have the principal send a letter requesting that a waiver be granted for 1009.4.3.1. Mr. Charles testified that he conferred with the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee and they felt that as long as there was a trainer present, ample water, nourishment, and rest between games. Playing two girls’ lacrosse games in one day would not present a health and safety risk to players. Mr. Charles stated that he explained the conditions that would have to be met and stated that Ursuline responded that they would follow the conditions stated. Mr. Charles stated that he granted an interim waiver and was asking the Board for approval. Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve the interim waiver and grant the waiver request with the conditions stated. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report


C.
Hits for Tug – Tug McGraw Foundation

Mr. Charles explained that 45 schools in Delaware agreed to participate in this event. Mr. Neubauer explained that this foundation is named after Tug McGraw who was a pitcher for the Philadelphia Phillies who died from a brain tumor. Mr. Neubauer stated that Mr. McGraw was diagnosed with this two years prior to his death and started this program. Mr. Neubauer explained that the symbol for this is a piece of rawhide that resembles the stitching for a baseball and is worn around your wrist. Mr. Charles stated that he received a request from the baseball coach at Archmere to waive a National Federation rule that prohibits the wearing of jewelry so that the bracelets could be warn during games which would give the program more publicity. Mr. Charles stated that he consulted with the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee and the feeling was that while the risk of wearing the bracelet is minimal was a National Federation Rule and was an avoidable risk. Mr. Charles stated that he did not have the authority to waive this rule so he denied that request. 
D.
Sanctioned Winter Tournaments – Financial Reports


Mr. Charles commented that the DIAA sanctioning regulations require that a non school tournament organizer submit a full financial report to the DIAA office within 90 days of the completion of the event. Mr. Charles stated that there were four winter sport tournaments that fell under this category which included the Diamond State Classic, The Kappa Klassic, The Bayball Invitational, and the Beast of the East Wrestling Tournament. Mr. Charles stated that included in the packets for the Board members were the financial reports from the Bayball Classic, the Beast of the East, and the Kappa Klassic. Mr. Charles stated that he has communicated with the Diamond State organizer and their report will be submitted soon. Mr. Charles stated that he wanted to share with the Board members the financial reports and that the DIAA regulations have been complied with, with the exception of the Diamond State. Some discussion ensued regarding the financial report from the Bayball Classic and asked Mr. Charles to get a more detailed list of who was paid and not paid. 
E. 
Update on Proposed Revisions to DIAA Regulations


Mr. Charles commented that he included in the packet comments received by Dr. Haberstroh on the proposed regulations changes. Mr. Charles explained that the comment period was extended until April 30 and that all comments will be considered at the May meeting. 
F. Impact of Play Days
Mr. Charles commented that there seems to be an interest in play days as a way to generate revenue and get a lot of scrimmage time in. Mr. Charles explained that play days are essentially where a number of schools come together and scrimmages are played all day. Mr. Charles stated that our regulations require that for scrimmages there are a number of conditions to be met and one of those requirements is that officials can not be paid. Mr. Charles commented that for an all day play day this could be demanding on an officials time when that person is not being paid. Mr. Charles commented that we may want to think about whether or not officials associations could be compensated in some manner for play days. 
V.
Other
Ms. Fontello commented that she wanted to update the Board on the Cape Henlopen vs DIAA case that is pending in Superior Court. Ms. Fontello reminded the Board that DIAA filed a joint motion to dismiss that appeal with the State Board of Education. Ms. Fontello stated that the Motion to dismiss was based on a lack of jurisdiction for the Court to hear the appeal because the DIAA enabling statue indicates that decisions of DIAA are appealed to the State Board of Education but then the State Board’s decisions are final and not subject to further appeal. Ms. Fontello commented that we have received a response to DIAA’s Motion to Dismiss that indicates that Cape is now looking to file another action for request for a Writ of Certiorari and Request for Declaratory Judgment along with a motion to join the new actions with the appeal. Ms. Fontello stated that Cape Henlopen is arguing that the Court has jurisdiction because the SBE is subject to the Administrative Procedures Act (APA) and in the event that the Court finds there is no jurisdiction under the APA, that Cape should be able to proceed with the Writ of Certiorari and Request for Declaratory Judgment. Ms. Fontello commented that the Court has scheduled an office conference but at this point she is not sure what will be discussed.
VI.
Public Comment



None.
VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 11:55 a.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
